Illinois Association of Early Childhood Teacher Educators

State Superintendent Christopher Koch

State Board of Education

100 North First Street 

Springfield, IL 62777

Dear Superintendent Koch, 
We are writing to express our concern over the current implementation policies surrounding the new mandated student teaching assessment, edTPA.

First, let us express that we believe that the edTPA, with its emphasis on performance, practice, and reflection will help to strengthen teacher preparation in Illinois. In addition, EdTPA is consistent with recommendations made by several national professional organizations, including the NCATE Ribbon Panel Report. Performance assessment also enjoys the vigorous support of the American Association of Colleges for Teacher Education (AACTE).

However, we have serious concerns about implementation of edTPA.  Our primary concern is the nature of Illinois’ edTPA implementation, which makes the assessment high stakes. The authors of the edTPA assessment have clearly articulated, when questioned in person, that the assessment is intended to be used as only one assessment among several which would determine a candidate’s level of readiness for the teaching profession. The edTPA is not intended to be used as a high-stakes test that prevents candidates who have completed their teacher preparation programs from acquiring teacher licensure. Our stance and the edTPA design are supported by the body of assessment research, which provides strong evidence that high stakes assessment is inconsistent with best practice in the teaching-learning process. 
Darling-Hammond (2012) recommends in Kappan, that performance based  assessments, such as the edTPA,  be used as one piece of evidence in a coherent assessment  that process begins with the recruitment of teachers through teacher evaluation and career development.  A coherent assessment process includes alignment with appropriate standards, support structures to ensure both trained evaluators as well as mentoring for teachers who need additional assistance, and one that possesses aligned professional learning opportunities designed to support the improvement of teachers and teaching quality through, perhaps, a tiered licensing system.
We understand and applaud the goal of improving teacher quality, but would argue that the Illinois State Board of Education and Illinois policy makers have failed to acknowledge the complexity of teacher reform and the supports that are required for achieving this goal by proposing to use edTPA as a single high-stakes assessment.  A comprehensive approach to teacher evaluation should include (Darling-Hammond, et al, 2005b): 

· Incentives and policy which support strong university-p-12 school partnerships

· Governance structures which support the process and desired outcomes

· Both symbolic and fiscal support for the desired teacher education reforms 

The edTPA implementation process proposed by Illinois assesses a reform process for which few supports are provided and a single high-stakes measure creates an unnecessary roadblock toward recruitment and retention of a talented teaching force.

The proposed implementation process is also inconsistent with best practice which views the teaching learning process as situated in contexts (Darling-Hammond, et al, 2005a), both those described above and the more immediate contexts: classrooms. However well articulated by a teacher candidate, the complexities of the teaching-learning context cannot be adequately conveyed by a 15-minute video clip and a directed reflection. We believe that teacher preparation programs, which have spent the most time with the candidates on multiple levels and in multiple contexts, should be the decision makers regarding readiness for candidacy. Certainly, edTPA could be a part of a multiple-disciplinary assessment, but not the only high-stakes measure.
We would be happy to discuss our issues and proposed solutions and are hopeful that the State of Illinois will agree that the edTPA will be used as one of a number of assessments that teacher preparation programs have in place to assess readiness for candidacy. 
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